Minutes of the MBRC Meeting

22 November 2009
DeWitt, MI
Members present: Caleb G. Putnam, Chairman; Adam M. Byrne, Secretary; Rick Brigham, Lathe Claflin, Jim Dawe, Louie Dombroski, Skye Haas, and Brad Murphy

Members absent: Phil Chu
The meeting was called to order by Putnam at 1217 EST.

Physical evidence

2009-1620-01

King Eider
Chippewa Co., Tahquamenon River mouth
6-7 November 2009

photos: Chris Neri, Kirk Zufelt

Accept 7-0

2009-0010-01

Western Grebe
Chippewa Co., Whitefish Point
31 October-1 November 2009

photos: Jason Bojczyk, Chris Neri
Accept 7-0

2009-3290-02

Mississippi Kite

Wayne Co., Lake Erie Metropark
20 September 2009
photos: Darlene Friedman, Josh Haas, Mark Robinson, Joan Tisdale
Accept 7-0

2009-2220-01

Red Phalarope
Ottawa Co., Holland State Park
1 November 2009

photos: Rick Brigham
Accept 7-0

2009-2220-02

Red Phalarope
Mason Co., Ludington State Park
7 November 2009
photos: David Dister
Accept 7-0

2009-3650-01

Barn Owl
Cass Co., Penn Township
7 September 2009
feathers: Jonathan T. Wuepper
Accept 7-0

2009-4271-01

Green Violetear
Kent Co., Comstock Park
26 September 2009

photos: Ray Bowers
Accept 7-0

2009-4430-01

Scissor-tailed Flycatcher
Chippewa Co., Whitefish Point
8 October 2009

photos: Skye Haas, Chris Neri 

Accept 7-0
2009-4430-02

Scissor-tailed Flycatcher
Monroe Co., near Milan
29 October 2009

photos: Al VanDaele
Accept 7-0

2009-5570-01

Golden-crowned Sparrow
Schoolcraft Co., Gulliver
25-28 October 2009

photos
Reject 0-7
A minor wording change was made to the minutes from the meeting on 23 November 2008 and then they were approved unanimously.

Resubmissions

From Round 117:
2009-2410-08

Baird’s Sandpiper
A medium-sized shorebird was observed in flight only amongst a group of shorebirds that also contained four Dunlin and several Least Sandpipers.  The bird was only slightly smaller than the Dunlins, brownish above, and had a brownish wash to the breast with some dull streaking.  Members were concerned that the plumage description and size estimate were not sufficient to eliminate a small Pectoral Sandpiper from consideration.  It was mentioned that a small female Pectoral Sandpiper can weigh less and be shorter-winged than an average-sized female Dunlin.  Those that provided initial support for the record admitted perceived size was influential during their initial review but that this new information changed that impression.
2009-2410-10

Baird’s Sandpiper (3 birds)
The report consisted of a page of details transcribed from the observer’s field notes.  However, added near the top of the page was a handwritten sentence stating all details pertained to three individuals.  This led at least one member to question whether the extra statement was present in the field notes, and if not, when  it had been added to the writeup.  Several members expressed concern over this inconsistency.  At the very least, they argued, the validity of the added statement should be of concern, suggesting the details transcribed from the field notes may only support one individual, rather than three.
At least one member questioned whether the plumage details were sufficient to eliminate Sanderling from consideration.  The bird(s) were brownish above and pale below with a brownish breast bib that had some faint vertical streaking.  The mention of vertical streaking led some to believe Sanderling was not a good fit, feeling the markings on their upper breast are more splotchy or irregular.  The remaining features described (size and wing length) were felt to be too subjective to be conclusive.
A short break-off discussion resulted, with one member questioning whether spring Baird’s Sandpipers need official review by the Michigan Bird Records Committee.  He argued that the species isn’t rare enough to merit review in light of the fact thatthis spring’s increase in reports is not unique.  However, review of the MBRC database established that since 1993, there have been only nine accepted spring records, four of which were from 2009.The majority felt it was premature to assume a pattern of regularity from this year’s sightings.  One member added that the level of detail presented in some reports this spring (leading to rejected records) may have been due to the perceived insignificance of spring Baird’s Sandpipers and that the only way to establish the presence of a long-term pattern is for observers to treat spring sightings seriously and to prepare detailed documentation.
2009-2410-11

Baird’s Sandpiper (one bird only)

The observer reported four Baird’s Sandpipers, but three of the four were rejected in the first round due to the description being mostly in the singular.  The details state that the bird had long wing extension past the tail, very clean flanks, a bill like a White-rumped Sandpiper, dark legs, and brown upperparts.  Supporters felt the size comparison to the nearby White-rumped, along with the elongate wings, were sufficient to support the identification.  Dissenting members, however, did not feel the brief details eliminated Sanderling from consideration.  Sanderlings have wings that extend past the tail tip and none of the plumage details are wrong for Sanderling.  In the end, some appeared comfortable trusting the size and shape descriptions as conclusive, while others wanted more comparative details to be sure the bird wasn’t a Sanderling.  At least one dissenting member questioned whether the perceived level of rarity for spring Baird’s Sandpipers led to lower review standards, leading some to not treat the record as seriously as they might an accidental species or something perceived more noteworthy.
2009-4010-04

American Three-toed Woodpecker

The observer described a dark woodpecker that had black wings with white primary spots, barring on the back, black crown, and patterned white and black face.  Most members found the field sketch completely consistent with the species claimed.  A few, however, worried that the observer may have misidentified a Yellow-bellied Sapsucker.  The observer didn’t mention sapsucker in their similar species section, suggesting to the dissenting members that a much more common and expected species for the location and time of year wasn’t considered.  Several members argued that this rationale was not adequate, stating that the field sketch clearly ruled out any plumage of sapsucker.  There was also some concern that the field sketch wasn’t detailed enough to be conclusive, but others argued that it was a very good rendition for a field sketch and that observers shouldn’t be held to professional standards when drawing field sketches.  There was some discussion about the face pattern depicted, especially with regard to the rather wide  supercilium.  Most members felt the face pattern was accurate and that the pattern of black and white drawn fits American Three-toed Woodpecker just fine.  Lastly, it was noted that the observer had no previous experience with this species, a point that didn’t seem too concerning to most members.  
2009-5370-02

Smith’s Longspur (2 individuals only)
A number of reports were received for this record, with the highest total claimed being 44 individuals.  In the first round, at 38 individuals were accepted and an additional two birds entered into resubmission (meaning no more than 40 individuals can be accepted).  The deliberations centered on two reports, one that claimed 38 birds and the other that reported 40+.  The report claiming 38 was discounted by one member because no details were provided on how they were counted/estimated.  The observer claiming 40+ made an attempt to count and estimate the birds observed and provided a description with a caveat of 40+ individuals.  All members agreed that this was the most reasonable number based on the documentation provided.
Election of New Members

At the end of 2008, both Brigham and Murphy will complete their second terms.  Three new candidates expressed interest in serving on the Michigan Bird Records Committee: Scott Hickman, Joseph Lipar, and David Slager.

Members were encouraged by the qualifications of the candidates.  Claflin nominated the slate of three new candidates. The motion was seconded by Dombroski.  
[Following the meeting, members voted and selected Scott Hickman as the incoming first alternate and David Slager as the incoming second alternate.]
Election of Committee Officers for 2009

Putnam and Byrne were both willing to continue serving as Chairman and Secretary, respectively.  Claflin moved to retain Putnam as Chairman and Byrne as Secretary for 2009.  The motion was seconded by Dawe.  The motion passed unanimously.

Bylaws Proposals

B.1.

Putnam proposed to change Bylaw B.1. to:
The Michigan Bird Records Committee (MBRC) shall be an autonomous body that serves in an advisory capacity to Michigan Audubon’s Research Program.  The MBRC shall consist of seven regular members, and two additional members who will be considered first and second alternates.  Alternates will vote on each submitted record, but their votes will be tallied only in the absence of a vote or votes by regular voting members.  At meetings, alternates will vote on all matters before the committee and all members have the same status on procedural votes.
Putnam provided the committee the following rationale for this proposal:

An ongoing discussion between Michigan Audubon Society (MAS) and MBRC has taken place for more than a year regarding the official relationship between the two entities. MAS recently changed its organizational structure such that the current wording of Bylaw B.1. is meaningless, because the Research Committee does not exist under the new MAS structure.  Furthermore, there were additional concerns on the part of many MBRC members over whether the existing verbiage guaranteed the committee long term autonomy over its bylaws and member recruitment procedures.  For these and other reasons (more fully enumerated in the July 2009 MBRC meeting minutes), Putnam and Byrne met with MAS executive director Jonathan Lutz to lay the groundwork for rewording this bylaw to suit both MAS and MBRC, and this verbiage has now been provisionally approved by both parties (by MBRC at the July 2009 meeting, and Jonathan Lutz verbally in Novermber 2009, Putnam, pers. comm.).
Byrne moved to change Bylaw B.1. as proposed, the motion was seconded by Dawe.

E.5.

Putnam proposed to change Bylaw E.5. to:

Members must submit documentation of all review species they personally identify in Michigan.  Members will abstain from voting on records for which they have submitted documentation; members will not abstain on any other votes.  When it is not possible to get seven votes for a record, votes will be solicited from past committee members, starting with the most recently replaced member and going back in succession until there are enough eligible and willing voters; in cases where more than one committee member rotated off the committee at the same time, those committee members will be contacted simultaneously and the first to respond positively will be used.  Past committee members will be given seven days to respond to the solicitation before the next past committee member is contacted.
Putnam provided the committee the following rationale for this proposal:
At the July 2009 MBRC meeting, Byrne initiated a discussion regarding the occasional and seemingly arbitrary lack of submission of documentation of some review species by MBRC members, and the sometimes concomitant lack of willingness to commit verbally or in writing as to one’s intent to submit documentation or not, even when specifically asked by the secretary.  This lack of communication causes the secretary to spend time continually re-soliciting the information from those members.  Given the already heavy workload placed on the secretary, it makes little sense to have the secretary spending his/her time doing such work, and this unnecessarily reduces the productivity of the committee as a result.  Additionally, several MBRC members voiced the opinion that it is irresponsible and hypocritical for any MBRC member not to submit documentation while the committee asks the same of the public.  No opposing viewpoints in favor of such hesitation/lack of documentation were raised at the July 2009 meeting, and no valid reason for such lack of effort is apparent.
Since the July 2009 meeting, the secretary has again found himself spending time on exactly this task, in large part because no enforceable policy or bylaw was enacted as a result of the July 2009 discussion.  In order to prevent this from happening in the future, in order to retain the highest level of professionalism and example-setting on the part of the MBRC members in the ornithological community at large, and in order to communicate clearly this expectation to future MBRC members who were not a part of the July 2009 discussion, Putnam asks that the committee make it an enforceable requirement that all members submit documentation for all review species they identify in Michigan, in the form of a bylaws modification.

Byrne was supportive of Putnam’s proposal, but offered that the proposed change might fit better under Bylaw B.2., where responsibilities of members are detailed.  Some minor loopholes to this proposal were discussed, like how can one enforce the quality of documentation submitted or what about species groupings (ie., Aechomophorus grebe) that aren’t specifically listed on the review list.  Since all documentation (good or bad) will be circulated to all members, it would be very clear if/when a given member chose to be lazy or noncompliant with this bylaws change.  If such an unfortunate scenario were to present itself, actions would be taken to address the problem and possibly replace that member.  In the end, members felt it was important that all members take seriously the role of documenting rarities, otherwise how can we justify reviewing the documentation submitted by non-committee members?

Byrne moved to change Bylaw B.2. from:
Each year, committee members will elect by a majority vote of the full committee a Chairperson and a Secretary for the following year. Either position can be filled by a current committee member, or by a former member who has been re-elected to the committee after at least a year’s absence. The Chairperson shall be responsible for calling meetings, presiding over the meetings, assuring that the bylaws are properly applied, and soliciting nominations to fill committee vacancies. The Secretary shall be responsible for obtaining necessary documentation, submitting documentation to the committee, maintaining records, and keeping minutes of all meetings. The committee members shall determine the policies of the committee, vote on all records submitted for evaluation, attend meetings, and carry out other activities as needed. Decisions on policy shall be based on majority vote. Bylaw changes require a 2/3 vote of the full committee. All proposed bylaws changes must be presented in writing to the committee at least 14 days prior to a scheduled meeting. Votes on the final motion will be due 30 days after the meeting.
to:
Each year, committee members will elect by a majority vote of the full committee a Chairperson and a Secretary for the following year. Either position can be filled by a current committee member, or by a former member who has been re-elected to the committee after at least a year’s absence. The Chairperson shall be responsible for calling meetings, presiding over the meetings, assuring that the bylaws are properly applied, and soliciting nominations to fill committee vacancies. The Secretary shall be responsible for obtaining necessary documentation, submitting documentation to the committee, maintaining records, and keeping minutes of all meetings. The committee members shall determine the policies of the committee, document all review species personally identified in Michigan, vote on all records submitted for evaluation, attend meetings, and carry out other activities as needed. Decisions on policy shall be based on majority vote. Bylaw changes require a 2/3 vote of the full committee. All proposed bylaws changes must be presented in writing to the committee at least 14 days prior to a scheduled meeting. Votes on the final motion will be due 30 days after the meeting.

The motion was seconded by Dawe.

New Business
Creation of an MBRC policy document
Putnam addressed the need to have someone piece together a policy document.  Currently, all policies are embedded in old minutes, making it hard find and follow them.  Someone will need to go through all the old minutes to build such a document.  Byrne suggested that many of the old minutes either don’t exist anymore or are buried in a variety of boxes of old paperwork – digging them out will take time and just isn’t a priority at this time.  He suggested members that have been on the committee for a prolonged time period start by working through all the minutes generated during their time of service.  All members agreed this was a worthwhile project, but none volunteered to do the job.  Byrne stated he would eventually look through all the old paperwork he has inherited, but that it would take some time before he could do so.
Ross’s Goose’s removal from the review list

At the end of 2009, Ross’s Goose will have been considered “regular” for a period of three years, the window of observation outlined under Bylaw D.1.  In fact, in the last 10 year period (2000-2009), there have been at least 54 accepted records with representation from each of the 10 years.  Members acknowledged that field observers are more aware of the hybrid situation and that it should not be a large enough concern to keep the species on the review list.  All were in strong agreement, meaning the need for Ross’s Goose documentation will be left to the discretion of the state’s seasonal survey compilers starting in 2010.
Addition of a “citation” column to the searchable database output
Putnam shared that he received a request to have a compilation of citations presented with the output generated by the searchable database.  Byrne makes an attempt to enter into the MBRC database any mention of a review species, mostly focusing on seasonal summaries in North American Birds or Michigan Birds and Natural History.  Byrne pointed out that this could make the output quite messy since some records contain have an extensive list of citations (ie. Eurasian Collared-Dove record from Grand Traverse County).  This is a work in progress and certainly not exhaustive.  Members agreed that it was desirable to keep the searchable function simple for the user, especially since most users aren’t concerned about how many times a given record has been mentioned in the literature.  Byrne further pointed out that any specific needs/requests can be sent to the Chairman since it would be rather simple to provide citation information to any interested parties.
Correction to record number
In Round 111, Byrne made a numbering mistake by labeling two records as 2008-5880-01.  At the July 2009 meeting, Byrne moved to change the chronologically second Spotted Towhee record from 2008 from 2008-5880-01 to 2008-5880-02.  It was pointed out that there were three Spotted Towhee records in 2008 and that the number should actually be 2008-5880-03, the motion was so amended.  Claflin seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  Unfortunately, Byrne had already adjusted his numbering scheme by labeling the third record from 2008 as 2008-5880-03.  This left an open slot to change one of the erroneous records to -02, however Byrne forgot about this fact during the July meeting or he would have argued against the friendly amendment to his motion.

So, to correct this second error, Byrne moved to rename the record that was changed from 2008-5880-01 to 2008-5880-03 from the last meeting to 2008-5880-02.  The motion was seconded by Dawe and unanimously approved.

Comments on the online rare bird report form
Byrne shared some comments he received regarding the committee’s online rare bird report form.  An observer using our online report forms this fall commented that we might consider adding “Sex of the Bird (if known)” and “State of its Plumage (basic, alternate, etc.)”.  Byrne shared his personal feelings with the observer but agreed to bring the thoughts to the attention of the entire committee.  One major concern Byrne shared was the potential for such categories to lead to confused or inaccurate reports.  Many users of the online form make an attempt to fill in all the blanks.  However, filling in information that one isn’t certain of could negatively impact review of the record.  For example, if one states a bird was in juvenile plumage, but the details provided seem incongruous with that statement, the record could easily end up being rejected.  It was felt that the details observed were of the most importance and that reviewers should be able to ascertain these “categories” when appropriate OR that experienced observers would provide this information on their own without prompting.  There was no interest in changing the online form at this time.
The meeting was adjourned at 1614 EST.

Respectfully submitted,

Adam M. Byrne, Secretary, MBRC
